



© 2020 American Psychological Association ISSN: 1942-9681

2020, Vol. 12, No. S1, S222–S224 http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/tra0000871

## Rural–Urban Mental Health Disparities in the United States During COVID-19

Nicole M. Summers-Gabr Southern Illinois University School of Medicine

The United States has more confirmed deaths from coronavirus 2019 (COVID-19) than any other country in the world. State governors made decisions around social distancing in their jurisdictions, which caused schools and businesses to close. Those with broadband access continued a sense or normalcy in their lives. However, for the more than 20 million people who do not have broadband access, a different set of barriers has been experienced. These challenges are especially prominent in rural communities throughout various states. The present commentary addresses how health disparities for preexisting conditions place rural residents at greater risk for morbidity during COVID-19. Reasons for physical and mental health disparities, such as limited access to hospitals or specialty providers (e.g., psychiatrists), are described. Whereas telehealth is promoted as a way to meet health access needs, especially during a pandemic, this luxury is not readily available for all U.S. residents. Recent actions brought about by the government (e.g., the CARES Act) have tried to address the rural—urban gap in telehealth, but more is needed.

Keywords: COVID-19, rural, mental health, telehealth, broadband

By April 2020, the United States had more confirmed coronavirus 2019 (COVID-19) cases and deaths than any other country in the world (World Health Organization, 2020). The geographical dispersion of the population made it challenging to address COVID-19 systematically. Each state governor proposed its own restrictions. Within each state, counties underwent unequal infection rates. More research is necessary to understand the magnitude of threat this pandemic poses in rural counties. Around 85% of the population resides in urban counties, yet 63% percent of U.S. counties classify as rural (Rothwell, Madans, & Arispe, 2014). However, in truth, rural—urban health disparities are a risk now more ever.

Rural communities are disproportionately affected by several health issues, such as heart disease (Kulshreshtha, Goyal, Dabhadkar, Veledar, & Vaccarino, 2014), cancer, and stroke (Moy et al., 2017), which primes them for higher risk of morbidity during COVID-19. Rural communities often have a higher percentage of people who struggle with substance use and mental health problems (Eberhardt & Pamuk, 2004). Between 2001 and 2015, the

Editor's Note. This commentary received rapid review due to the time-sensitive nature of the content. It was reviewed by the Journal Editor.—KKT

This article was published Online First June 1, 2020.

Thank you to Jessica Grim for her efforts in helping to prepare this article.

Correspondence concerning this article should be addressed to Discole M. Summers-Gabr, Department of Population Science and Policy, Southern Illinois University School of Medicine, 201 East Madison Street, P.O. Box 19664, Springfield, IL 62794. E-mail: nsummers-gabr42@siumed.edu

suicide rate was nearly 1.5 times higher in rural than in urban counties (Ivey-Stephenson, Crosby, Jack, Haileyesus, & Kresnow-Sedacca, 2017).

Two reasons behind mental health disparities are (a) poor access to health care and (b) limited availability to skilled mental health providers. Rural hospitals faced an increasing risk of closures. Between 2010 and 2019, 98 rural hospitals closed (Seigel, 2019). Rural counties also have fewer psychiatrists and psychologists than urban counties (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020). Table 1 and Table 2 present a selection of states and identifies the proportion of nonmetro counties based on standards set through the Urban–Rural Continuum Code from the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA). Data show that in some states, more than 50% of their counties do not have a psychiatrist (see Table 1) or psychologist (see Table 2). Also, a higher proportion of nonmetro counties consistently lack a psychiatrist (see Table 1) or psychologist (see Table 2) in comparison with metro counties.

These preexisting reasons for health disparities, as well as other challenges posed by living in a rural community, exacerbate mental health issues during COVID-19. Around the world, anxiety has driven people to respond by panic buying (Dholakia, 2020). Social distancing practices introduced feelings of isolation, disconnection from routines, and put residents at risk for depression. The state of mental health in the United States is further complicated by the fear felt by 22 million people unemployed (Long, 2020). Yet, for rural communities, the situation was more odious because they were experiencing all of these issues along with higher rates of preexisting conditions and lower access to health care.

One approach to addressing mental health needs during COVID-19 is telehealth (Leite, Hodgkinson, & Gruber, 2020; Ohannessian, Duong, & Odone, 2020; Zhou et al., 2020). However, telehealth requires broadband access, the capacity to pay for

Table 1
The Proportion of U.S. Counties Without Access to a Psychiatrist

State	Total counties (% nonmetro)	Percent of counties without a psychiatrist	Percent of metro counties without a psychiatrist	Percent of nonmetro counties without a psychiatrist
California	58 (36.20)	13.79	0	38.09
Colorado	64 (70.15)	56.25	11.76	72.34
Illinois	102 (60.78)	59.80	35.00	75.58
Louisiana	65 (44.61)	58.46	38.89	82.76
Michigan	83 (68.67)	42.17	7.69	57.89
Montana	56 (90.07)	67.85	20.00	72.55
New York	62 (38.71)	14.51	10.52	20.83
North Carolina	100 (54.00)	36.00	23.91	46.30

technological devices like a smartphone or laptop, and a certain level of skills in operating this technology (Leite et al., 2020). That means for rural, older, and other vulnerable U.S. populations, telehealth is not currently a solution for the inequalities in mental health access.

From a mental health perspective, lack of broadband access during COVID-19 intensifies the vicious cycle of poverty and mental health across generations. The Federal Communications Commission (FCC) estimates that 21.3 million Americans do not have access to broadband, but other figures suggest that it is 42 million individuals (Busby, Tanberk, & BroadbandNow Team, 2020). For youth, no broadband access means no engagement in remote learning activities (Giorgi, 2020); therefore, students will be disconnected from peers or mentors and be more behind in learning milestones than urban or wealthier peers. For adults, no broadband access results in a limited capacity to work remotely (Giorgi, 2020). For all ages, especially the aging population, lack of broadband access means that grocery delivery apps are not a viable solution to the lack of resources. Therefore, the scarcity of broadband isolates rural communities further, inhibits residents from taking advantage of educational and economic opportunities, and bars prospective patients from receiving telehealth treatment to overcome the emotional challenges brought about by the pandemic.

From a national level, the government instituted the following changes during the pandemic to bridge the broadband gap:

## 1. Keep Americans Connected Pledge (FCC, 2020b)

 For 60 days starting in the middle of March, telecommunications providers agreed not to terminate service or change late fees for 60 days.  Waiving gift rules so that health care provides, schools, and libraries can offer better telehealth and remote learning activities (e.g., accepting Wi-Fi hotspots, networking gear).

## 2. CARES Act

- \$100 million provided to the USDA for its ReConnect Program, a program which brings broadband to rural areas (USDA, 2020).
- \$200 million for a telehealth program to connect hospitals and clinics to their patients remotely (e.g., purchasing communication devices; FCC, 2020a).

Despite these changes, several issues are still not addressed. First, although \$100 million was invested in increasing broadband access, \$80 billion is needed to bring broadband to all U.S. residents (Giorgi, 2020). Second, the \$200 million invested in the telehealth program assumes that patients already have broadband access. Last but not least, the sustainability of the changes brought by this money is uncertain.

For now, as communities face new mental health challenges each day, the initiation of locally driven approaches have filled the gaps where governmental resources have not reached. For instance, schools offered meal pick-ups (Barnett, 2020) or drop-offs using the bus route (ABC12 News, 2020) so that youth did not go hungry. In another endeavor, a hospital created an emotional support hotline available to all people who experienced anxiety and stress during COVID-19 (Forde, 2020). Finally, there are the anecdotal stories not widely publicized in the media, such as

Table 2
The Proportion of U.S. Counties Without Access to a Psychologist

State	Total counties (% nonmetro)	Percent of counties without a psychologist	Percent of metro counties without a psychologist	Percent of nonmetro counties without a psychologist
California	58 (36.20)	8.62	0	23.80
Colorado	64 (70.15)	36.92	11.76	46.80
Illinois	102 (60.78)	45.09	32.50	53.22
Louisiana	65 (44.61)	50.76	44.44	83.38
Michigan	83 (68.67)	10.84	0	12.28
Montana	56 (90.07)	55.35	40.00	56.86
New York	62 (38.71)	4.83	2.09	8.33
North Carolina	100 (54.00)	17.00	10.87	22.22

S224 SUMMERS-GABR

stories of residents buying meals to donate to hospital staff on the front lines or teachers delivering printed school materials so that students from disadvantaged backgrounds are not left behind. Without a system-wide change to broadband access, economic, physical health, and mental health disparities will persist. In the meantime, grassroots movements will continue to thrive in times of need.

## References

- ABC12 News. (2020, March 13). List: Meals offered to help families feed children during the COVID-19 school shutdown. ABC12 News. Retrieved from https://www.abc12.com/content/news/LIST-Meals-offered-to-help-families-feed-children-during-the-COVID-19-school-shutdown-568777991.html
- Barnett, M. (2020, March 16). Local schools provide meals for children amid COVID-19 closures. WHSV Newsroom. Retrieved from https:// www.whsv.com/content/news/Valley-schools-provide-lunches-forchildren-amid-closure-due-to-novel-coronavirus-568831881.html
- Busby, J., Tanberk, J., & BroadbandNow Team. (2020). FCC reports broadband unavailable to 21.3 million Americans, BroadbandNow study indicates 42 million do not have access. Retrieved from https://broadbandnow.com/research/fcc-underestimates-unserved-by-50-percent
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020). Rates of mental and behavioral health service providers by county. Atlanta, GA: Author. Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/childrensmentalhealth/stateprofiles-providers.html
- Dholakia, U. M. (2020). Why are we panic buying during the coronavirus pandemic? To alleviate fear and anxiety, to mimic others, and to react to future society. *Psychology Today*. Retrieved from https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/blog/the-science-behind-behavior/202003/why-are-we-panic-buying-during-the-coronavirus-pandemic
- Eberhardt, M. S., & Pamuk, E. R. (2004). The importance of place of residence: Examining health in rural and nonrural areas. *American Journal of Public Health*, 94, 1682–1686. http://dx.doi.org/10.2105/ AJPH.94.10.1682
- Federal Communications Commission. (2020a). COVID-19 telehealth program. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from https://www.fcc.gov/covid-19-telehealth-program
- Federal Communications Commission. (2020b). *Keep Americans connected*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from https://www.fcc.gov/keep-americans-connected
- Forde, N. (2020). Report: COVID-19 pandemic prompts increase in anxiety. FOX Illinois. Retrieved from https://foxillinois.com/news/local/report-covid-19-pandemic-prompts-increase-in-anxiety
- Giorgi, A. (2020). Covid-19 and rural broadband: Progress, problems and a long way to go. *The Daily Yonder*. Retrieved from https://www.dailyyonder.com/covid-19-and-rural-broadband-progress-problems-and-a-long-way-to-go/2020/04/28/

- Ivey-Stephenson, A., Crosby, A., Jack, S., Haileyesus, T., & Kresnow-Sedacca, M. (2017). Suicide trends among and within urbanization levels by sex, race/ethnicity, age group, and mechanism of death—United States, 2001–2015. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report: Surveillance Summaries, 66, 1–16. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.ss6618a1
- Kulshreshtha, A., Goyal, A., Dabhadkar, K., Veledar, E., & Vaccarino, V. (2014). Urban-rural differences in coronary heart disease mortality in the United States: 1999–2009. Public Health Reports, 129, 19–29. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/003335491412900105
- Leite, H., Hodgkinson, I. R., & Gruber, T. (2020). New development: 'Healing at a distance'—Telemedicine and COVID-19. *Public Money & Management*. Advance online publication. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09540962.2020.1748855
- Long, H. (2020, April 16). U.S. now has 22 million unemployed, wiping out a decade of job gains. *The Washington Post*. Retrieved from https:// www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/04/16/unemployment-claimscoronavirus/
- Moy, E., Garcia, M. C., Bastian, B., Rossen, L. M., Ingram, D. D., Faul, M., . . . Iademarco, M. F. (2017). Leading causes of death in nonmet-ropolitan and metropolitan areas—United States, 1999–2014. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report: Surveillance Summaries, 66, 1–8. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.ss6601a1
- Ohannessian, R., Duong, T. A., & Odone, A. (2020). Global telemedicine implementation and integration within health systems to fight the COVID-19 pandemic: A call to action. *JMIR Public Health and Sur*veillance, 6, e18810. http://dx.doi.org/10.2196/18810
- Rothwell, C., Madans, J., & Arispe, I. (2014). 2013 NCHS urban-rural classification scheme for counties. Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data\_access/urban\_rural.htm
- Seigel, J. (2019, February 20). Rural hospital closures rise to ninety-eight. Rural Health Voices. Retrieved from https://www.ruralhealthweb.org/blogs/ruralhealthvoices/february-2019/rural-hospital-closures-rise-to-ninety-seven
- United States Department of Agriculture. (2020). Secretary Perdue statement on coronavirus rescue package. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2020/03/27/secretary-perdue-statement-coronavirus-rescue-package
- World Health Organization. (2020). Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) Situation report–99. Geneva, Switzerland: Author. Retrieved from https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/situation-reports/
- Zhou, X., Snoswell, C. L., Harding, L. E., Bambling, M., Edirippulige, S., Bai, X., & Smith, A. C. (2020). The role of telehealth in reducing the mental health burden from COVID-19. *Telemedicine Journal and* e-Health, 26, 377–379. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/tmj.2020.0068

Received April 30, 2020
Accepted May 1, 2020 ■